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National Labour News

First Union said the nation's banks should use "sky high" profits to increase wages and decrease demands on staff. "New Zealand's big four banks make billions off their New Zealand customer base, and they should lead from the front in their work practices," First union retail and finance secretary Maxine Gay said. "Instead, the banks are systematically creating stress for workers who are subjected to completely unrealistic sales targets." The union cited KPMG's annual Financial Institutions Performance Survey which showed bank profits grew by 8.6 per cent to $4 billion last year, and the union says that means banks have "ample room" to improve conditions for employees. "The scale of profits among the big four banks needs to be questioned by New Zealanders, who are constantly sold the story, today included, that mega profits are a good news story for the New Zealand economy," Gay said. ANZ Bank New Zealand was the biggest New Zealand incorporated bank, with assets of $117 billion. It achieved a profit of $1.37 billion last year; almost double that of nearest rival Westpac New Zealand.

New Zealand education unions challenged a business-sponsored report which called for teachers to be paid based on performance rather than experience. Former Auckland Grammar School headmaster John Morris was contracted by the New Zealand Initiative, a business-led think tank, to write three reports on the state of the nation's education system. The final report, released March 3, proposes teachers apply for promotion for each step up the pay scale, instead of moving up the pay scale automatically. The report further recommends the Education Council of Aotearoa New Zealand (Educanz), the soon-to-be formed replacement of the Teachers Council, reform and extend the pay scale based on performance factors. But Morris also serves as chairman of the transition board tasked with creating the new Educanz. Teacher union leaders called for his resignation as chair because of a conflict of interest. "Given the politically-charged nature of the Teachers Council changes, and his role as the chair of the transition board, it was most unwise for Mr Morris to have made any comment at all involving Educanz, far less to describe, in such detail, a pre-ordained agenda," wrote Post-Primary Teachers' Association president Angela Roberts in a letter to Education Minister Hekia Parata. Union leaders say paying teachers based on their performance is impossible to measure and leads to favouritism.

In what is reported as a "first," a New Zealand prostitute won substantial damages for sexual harassment by a brothel owner. The Human Rights Review Tribunal awarded the 22-year old brothel worker NZ$25,000. According to testimony, the brothel owner reportedly told the woman he could do what he liked with the women who worked for him and over a three-month period belittled and frightened the woman until she felt unsafe. The woman became depressed and turned to alcohol. "Sex workers are as much entitled to protection from sexual harassment as those working in other occupations," the ruling said. "The fact that a person is a sex worker is not a license for sexual harassment - especially by the manager or employer at the brothel." New Zealand Prostitutes Collective national co-coordinator Catherine Healy said the decision showed New Zealand had become a world leader in sex workers' human rights after legalising prostitution in 2003.

Despite earning nearly US$2 billion (NZ$2.4b) in box office sales from the first two Hobbit movies made in New Zealand, in addition to NZ$100 million in taxpayer grants, Warner Brothers' 3 Foot 7 NZ subsidiarity pays almost no company tax. The Council of Trade Unions charged the Warner Bros subsidiary has been structured to deliberately avoid making profits and paying tax in New Zealand on the large profits from the movies. "It is effectively a paper company set up to receive grants from the government. People will be very upset at such tactics," said CTU economist Bill Rosenberg. He said attacking these corporate practices should be a major and urgent focus of IRD and of international agreements and co-operation with other countries. He added there were other examples of foreign companies paying little tax here. "The way they do it may differ, but New Zealand is being ripped off by these companies despite the Government lowering company tax rates," Rosenberg said. That meant ordinary New Zealanders had to pay more for government services and benefits. Rosenberg said the CTU did not oppose financial incentives to attract large-budget film production, "but we do strongly object to deals such as reducing rights of workers, as was done in this case."


National, Economic & Political Events

The Randstad World of Work Report, surveyed nearly 1000 employees and 500 recruitment staff and found that 49 per cent of workers are considering changing jobs within the next year. Randstad is a global recruitment company. The number one reason people were looking for a new job was to enhance their careers, rather than for better salaries and conditions, the report showed. Randstad New Zealand director Paul Robinson said employers need to invest in their workers in order to retain a motivated and skilled workforce, as the number of people wanting to move jobs was substantial. "What this tells us is that New Zealand businesses need to be more savvy in regards to the retention of their key staff, making sure that they're feeling developed through their careers," Robinson said. People had a lot less confidence in their ability to find new jobs during the global financial crisis but the overall economy was picking up, and that was mirrored in the report, he said.

The cost of going to a doctor has jumped by 24 per cent since National took office, Labour Party Health spokesperson Annette King said, leading to an increasing number of people going to costly emergency departments rather than their GP. "Statistics New Zealand's New Zealand in Profile 2014 report shows the average cost for someone to see a general practitioner has gone up almost five per cent a year, or 24 per cent, since 2008," she said. King said affordable health care is a "basic right of Kiwis" and the previous Labour Government reduced the cost of visiting the doctor, particularly for those with children and older people. "Under Tony Ryall's oversight, the cost is spiraling. Combined with the increase in prescription charges it is a recipe for more people turning up to emergency departments or putting off visiting their GPs and is no doubt why I'm receiving regular reports of ordinary New Zealanders struggling to meet living costs," King said. She pledged the next Labour Government would make affordable primary health care a priority.

Building activity fell one per cent in the three months ended December 31, compared to a one per cent gain in the September quarter, according to Statistics New Zealand. Construction is considered essential for the economy this year as the $40 billion rebuild of Canterbury is expected to ramp up. "Weaker-than-expected building activity presents a clear downside risk to our forecast of 1.1 per cent growth in December quarter GDP," Westpac Banking Corp senior economist Michael Gordon said. Building activity in Christchurch, where the rebuild is gathering pace, rose a seasonally adjusted 0.7 per cent in the quarter, following a 20 per cent surge in the September quarter. Non-residential work decreased 3.9 per cent following a decline in September of 6.7 per cent. Residential work increased 1.1 per cent in the quarter after a 7.7 per cent gain in the prior period.


International Labour News

A delegation of British Columbia, Canada, union leaders recently met with Premier Christy Clark and Jobs Minister Shirley Bond to discuss an immediate increase in the minimum wage to $13 an hour from the current $10.25. "That $13 represents the poverty line and we believe that no government should tolerate a wage in British Columbia that when you go to work full-time, you're not at the poverty line for a single person," said B.C. Federation of Labour President Jim Sinclair. B.C.'s current minimum wage was increased to $10.24 in May 2012 after a ten-year freeze. The unions want the government to boost the wage floor to $13 hourly immediately, followed by annually adjusted cost of living increases. He said the union leaders also pressed the Liberal government to improve apprenticeship training and urged changes to the temporary foreign worker program.

IBM's sale of its x86 computer server business to Lenovo sparked a recent strike by more than 1,000 Chinese IBM factory workers where the product is made. Workers at the factory in the southeastern city of Shenzhen fear that layoffs will follow the sale. News videos showed hundreds of workers in blue factory smocks demonstrating in front of the IBM building in Shenzhen, a sprawling electronics industry hub adjacent to Hong Kong. They waved homemade banners declaring "Workers are not a commodity" and "Give us back our respect." According to Geoffrey Crothall, the communications director at the China Labour Bulletin, the IBM strike is strike was reminiscent of one by thousands of Nokia workers in November in Dongguan, next to Shenzhen. In that case, Nokia shareholders had approved the sale of their employer, Nokia's handset Microsoft. "We've seen so many similar cases over the last two to three years," Crothall said. China Bulletin is a nonprofit group in Hong Kong that advocates for independent collective bargaining and other legal protections for workers in mainland China.


Regional and Local Union News

New Zealand Nurses Organisation (NZNO) charged Dunedin nurses are forced to ration care because of staff shortages. Some 300 nurses attended a stop-work meeting recently with Southern District Health Board management about the situation, which affects both Dunedin and Wakari Hospitals. “[The nurses] made it very clear the staffing crisis was affecting patient care. Some nurses feel they have to make choices about what care they can provide and what they can't, and that's an unacceptable situation for any nurse to be placed in, or any patient to experience”, reported New Zealand Nurses Organisation acting industrial services manager David Wait. He said many nurses are doing double shifts and missing meal breaks because of the staffing crisis. According to the union, there are staffing difficulties across the DHB, but they were most acute in the board's two Dunedin hospitals. NZNO associate professional services manager Hilary Graham-Smith said nurses ''must be heard'' when they had patient care concerns.

Unions rallied in support of 220 academics and support staff on strike at Universal College of Learning polytechnic campuses in Palmerston North, Whanganui and Masterton. The Tertiary Education Union and UCOL reached a bargaining impasse over the lack of an across-the-board pay rise this year. Union members want a 2.5 per cent pay rise. First Union and Unions Manawatu joined UCOL staff in a major demonstration recently in support of the industrial action. UCOL branch president Tina Smith told the news media that union members were reluctant to strike because of the disruption to students. "The staff at UCOL are the foundation and substance of this institute and management need to start valuing and appreciating their staff," he said. Association of Students at UCOL acting president Miranda Orpin said there were concerns students would suffer from ongoing industrial action but staff should stand up for their concerns.

